MLN EXECUTIVE BOARD
Minutes

February 6, 2006

I. Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 10:02 a.m. by Chair Emilee Seese. Attending were board members Suzette Lowe, Cherie Davis, Ann Farr, Eva McGuire, Brian Raitz, Joanna Thompson, Judy Gunsaulis, Danny McMillion, Emilee Seese, and Myra Ziegler. Absent was board member Vickie Terry. Also attending were Johnnie King, Nancy Moore, Caroline Gaddis, Heather Campbell, and Karen Goff.

Nancy Moore, recently retired from Craft Memorial Library, expressed her appreciation to the MLN board for the positive experience of being a member. She stated that helping lead her library into the Mountain Library Network was one of her proudest achievements and working with the members of the board had been a pleasure. 

The board welcomed Eva McGuire, new director of Craft Memorial Library, to the board. Joanna Thompson stated that she will now be the college representative, replacing Steven Rowe.

II. Minutes

Judy Gunsaulis moved, with Brian Raitz seconding, that the minutes of the December 2005 meeting be approved with the following change: “Brian Raitz is to contact various MLN libraries to get their opinion about the reading list capability of Innovative.”. Motion carried. It was also suggested that any members absent from executive board meetings be noted in future minutes.

III. Committee Reports
A. Circulation Committee

Emilee Seese, chair of the committee, reported that a meeting of the circulation committee is to take place in February or March.  Emilee has contacted Boone County by letter about the issue of giving library cards based on information from old VTLS records – without the patron actually requesting a card. She has not received a response but will follow up with a phone call. 
Judy Gunsaulis suggested that more training is needed in circulation due to changing staff, updated software, and other issues. It was suggested that Emilee ask libraries about any problems they’re having with holds, printing overdues and bill, or any other issues.

B.  Cataloging Committee

Suzette Lowe, chair of the committee, reported that no meeting had been held recently but one will be planned for March or April. She will contact Tammy Richards about disabling the generic cataloging of cata, catb, and catc. All catalogers and directors have been contacted about getting individual cataloging logins. 

Eva McGuire stated that there are still libraries not putting their initials in the record that they add to the database. Suzette also stated that Hazel Stewart from Wood County Library had reported to her that libraries are adding on order status to the item record and then not correcting the bib record when the book arrives. Suzette will be contacting catalogers about these two issues.

Heather Campbell informed the board that, due to the migration of the WV Library Commission, to new software, there will be no Level 1 and Level 2 cataloging training until June or July 2006. Suzette will get this message out to directors and catalogers.

IV. Old Business

A. MLN Website

Kay McCoy has left her position at Fayette County Library and will no longer be maintaining the MLN website. Due to security issues with firewalls, Joanna Thompson from Bluefield State College does not have access to the website to make changes. Due to the fact that to complete any changes in a timely manner the website needs to be “live,” downloading the files and then sending them to a tech person to install would be inefficient. There is a possibility that a new employee at Craft Memorial Library may be able to take on the job. Eva McGuire will investigate this.  Ann Farr also suggested that an employee at Greenbrier County Library might be able to do the job, but he is only part-time and this might cause a problem.

B. Release 2005

The upgrade went reasonably well. The new features have enhanced the software’s capabilities. Brian Raitz reported that there are some problems that need addressed, including the fact that the advanced search on the OPAC is not working. It was also reported that Shady Spring Library is having trouble with printing item paging slips. 
C. CatExpress

Karen Goff from the WV Library Commission reported that Palinet and OCLC have completed their work on the cataloging project.  The MLN libraries should be getting a password in the next week. Access to CatExpress will help libraries download records for hard-to-find items such as abridged audios and videos. There is a limit of 7000 items per year that can be downloaded so this resource should only be used after all others have been exhausted. CatExpress is only for copy cataloging not original. 

Karen said that Palinet was willing to do a press release about the project. The Board didn’t feel this was necessary, but suggested that Palinet and OCLC be acknowledged on any information given to libraries.

D. Reading History

Innovative has the capability for patrons to keep a reading history for themselves. Judy Gunsaulis reported that, unlike the Board understood it before; reading histories can be limited by patron type and by libraries.

Ann Farr stated that she had found literature on the issue but that it was not conclusive. The biggest issue cited in the literature was that date and time was attached to the record. This would allow the possibility of knowing when patrons visited the library which is a confidentiality issue. Ann stated that she feels the MLN needs a high level of security including encryption.

It was noted that the other Innovative user group in the state, the Northern Library Network (NORLN) has the program in place but does not require a PIN number. This allows anyone with access to the library card to be able to see the patron’s record. It was agreed that if the MLN does activate the reading history, a PIN number would be required. 

Many questions arose concerning the reading history issue:

(1)Does the MLN have enough security?
(2)If the reading history is activated for libraries wanting it, will the other libraries’ patron have to have PIN numbers even to access their current patron record?

(3)What happens if a patron forgets the PIN number?

(4)Libraries need reassurance that activating the reading history for some libraries and some patron types will not affect other patron types or libraries

Emilee will work with Tammy Richards, WVLC technician and Innovative to get these issues addressed. No decision about the Reading History will be made to all questions are answered.

V. New Business

A. SCAT tables

SCAT tables allow for statistics in cataloging/circulation. It was the understanding from the MLN that Innovative’s trainer at the time, had set up a SCAT table for the network. It is unclear as to whether this was done. Peggy Turnbull from Bluefield State College had reported that she was unable to get statistics for circulation by LC call number. The issue may be the SCAT table or may be involved with the MARC tag. Tammy Richards will be contacted to check to see what MARC tag is being searched. If necessary, she will contact Innovative.

It was also suggested that if a SCAT table was not loaded that the board check the documentation to ensure that adding a table at this time would not involved additional cost.

B. OPAC

Kay McCoy, who left her position at Fayette County, no longer will maintain and make changes to the OPAC. It was suggested that Tammy Richards and Mike Wilson be asked to take on the job. All requests for changes to the OPAC must go through the MLN Executive Board Chair who will then decide if the request needs to go before the Board.

It was also noted that a new OPAC committee will need to be appointed.

C. Martinsburg Z39.50 request

Brian Raitz made the motion, with Cherie Davis seconding, that Martinsburg Library be allowed to download records from the MLN as long as the agreement was reciprocal. Motion carried.

D. General Membership Meeting

The general membership meeting, as required by bylaws, will be held at the South Charleston Library at 10:00 am on Wednesday, May 31, 2006. The main focus of the meeting will be elect 2 board members, one from the small libraries, and one from medium. In addition, a report will be given by those attending the Innovative Users Group conference. There will also be plans for training in circulation and cataloging. Lunch will be brought to the meeting at a small cost to the attendees.

Emilee appointed a nominating committee consisting of Ann Farr, chair, Judy Gunsaulis, and Eva McGuire.

One further issue was discussed:
Danny McMillion stated that some libraries have contacted her about the fact that they feel they have no power in the network. She said they expressed concern that they are not informed as to what is taking place. The other board members pointed out that the MLN website contains minutes of past meetings and libraries are encouraged to attend the board meetings.

It was decided that the agenda for the Executive Board would be sent to all directors and that the approved minutes would be e-mailed to all directors as well. Included in the message will be the MLN website address and perhaps the small and medium board members contact information.

VI. Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 11:50 p.m. The next meeting will be April 3, 2006 at the South Charleston Library

